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I.
INTRODUCTION


At its meeting of December 15, 2005, the Permanent Council decided, following a presentation by the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs on the scale of quota assessments, to convene a meeting of experts in order to propose a methodology for establishing a new scale of quota assessments.  Said meeting was held from January 18 to 20, 2006.


Experts from the following countries made a presentation: Argentina, Brazil, Canada, Chile, the Dominican Republic, Mexico, Nicaragua, and Venezuela. Most of the ambassadors, permanent representatives, also participated.


The meeting of experts was called to order by the Chair of the Permanent Council, Ambassador Sonia Johnny, Permanent Representative of Saint Lucia.  The Assistant Secretary General, Ambassador Albert R. Ramdin, and the Secretary General, José Miguel Insulza, also took the floor. The meeting then elected Ambassador Manuel María Cáceres, Permanent Representative of Paraguay, as Chair, and Ambassador Joshua Sears, Permanent Representative of The Bahamas, as Vice Chair.

II.
PROCEEDINGS


The meeting began with a presentation on the parameters to be used, which was followed by a discussion on the options being proposed.  The plenary decided to establish a working group headed by Ambassador Joshua Sears, Permanent Representative of The Bahamas, who had previously served as Chair of the Working Group on the Scale of Quota Assessments. In general, a consensus emerged on the following points:

a. The methodology should reflect the ability to pay of the member states, in accordance with Article 55 of the OAS Charter;

b. The assessments assigned to the 35 member states should total 100 percent;

c. The cap placed on the percentage assigned to the largest contributor should continue to be 59.4 percent;

d. The minimum percentage assessed would be set at between 0.020% and 0.025%;

e. The scale agreed upon would have to be updated periodically;

f. The member states are inclined to adopt a scale under which, as a transitional measure, no member state would pay less in nominal terms than it is currently paying, and

g. A ceiling for increases over a given period of time would be established, unless the countries voluntarily decide otherwise.


The consensus on these points led to two specific proposals, by the Delegations of Mexico and Brazil. Moreover, other delegations addressed additional matters that they considered should be taken into account in the final decision on the calculation method selected.

· Changes in the methodology proposed by the Delegation of Mexico


The Delegation of Mexico expressed its opposition in principle to the use of the modified traditional methodology, presented by the Working Group on the Scale of Quota Assessments in document CP/CAAP-2810/05, as the basis for calculating the OAS scale of quota assessments. Its opposition was based on the use of the United Nations scale of assessments as the main indicator for the ability to pay. According to that delegation, United Nations assessments were calculated on the basis of the gross national income, denominated in U.S. dollars, using average market exchange rates.  The use of those rates resulted in significant distortions that did not reflect the countries’ real ability to pay.  Consequently, using the UN scale as a basis would introduce those distortions into the new OAS scale.


Mexico’s proposal was to use the UN methodology but to gauge the aggregate size of the Hemisphere’s economies according to the gross domestic product denominated in dollars adjusted for purchasing power parity.  Using this index, the expert from the delegation of Mexico proposed a methodology that would give greater weight to the real sector of the economy in calculating the member states’ ability to pay.


However, other delegations contended that the use of the index proposed by Mexico based on the dollar’s purchasing power could not be justified since other experts had reservations about both the conceptual application of that index and its availability from reliable and up-to-date sources. 


The methodology presented by Mexico is appended to this report (Annex II).

· Proposal by Brazil


The proposal by Brazil sought to reflect several of the points of consensus as well as other proposals made by various delegations during the experts’ deliberations. In particular, this proposal is based on a model originally presented by the delegation of Paraguay.  That model sought to combine various positions expressed by the member states, in order to address the need both for a new redistribution of nominal quota assessments and for shoring up Regular Fund revenues.  Although Paraguay’s proposal did not prosper given its complex linkage of the topic of financing with the scale of quota assessments, it eventually provided the guidelines for the formulation of the proposal by the delegation of Brazil. In essence, Brazil’s proposal sought to avoid the use of nominal amounts in drawing up the scale, with attention focused on negotiating the percentages for each member state.


That proposal consists of the following elements:

1. It is based on the percentage scale resulting from application of the modified traditional method;

2. The scale should add up to 100%;

3. It raises the minimum quota assessment from the current percentage of 0.020% to 0.025%;

4. It keeps the maximum quota assessment at 59.470%;

5. The quota assessments of the member states subject to a reduction would remain at their current levels in dollar amounts;

6. The quota assessments of the member states subject to an increase would not rise more than 30% over their current level, and 

7. The resulting scale would total 103.592%. The 3.592% above the 100% figure could be divided proportionally among the member states whose nominal quota assessments (in dollars) have not been reduced or otherwise been the subject of palliative measures, or in any other way deemed judicious by the member states.


Brazil’s proposals received broad support from the delegations.  However, the delegations of Mexico and Costa Rica said that they were not able to support it at that time.  Mexico reiterated its objections to the use of the modified traditional methodology, while Costa Rica said that limiting the quota percentage increase to 30% could be considered arbitrary and even excessive.  The delegation of Costa Rica expressed its preference for a lower limit, for example, 10%.


Brazil’s proposal is appended to this document (Annex I).

· Other considerations


Other delegations expressed concerns and asked the member states to consider them during the deliberations that would result in the adoption of a final methodology.


The delegation of Jamaica noted the commitment made earlier not to reduce that member state’s nominal contribution to the Regular Fund of the Organization.  However, it emphasized its country’s particular economic situation and the distortions that had accrued over decades during which the scale had not been recalculated on the basis of an objective indicator.  This was borne out by the large difference between the current quota assessment and the one calculated according to the modified traditional method, which is approximately one third of the one in place since 1994.


The delegation of Dominica requested that the current economic situation of that member state be taken into account.  The economic difficulties faced by several Caribbean countries affected their capacity to absorb future increases in the current quotas.  That position was supported by other Caribbean delegations, including Saint Kitts and Nevis and Antigua and Barbuda, which made formal, succinct presentations on the situation of the small Caribbean economies and the impact that a quota increase could have on those member states.  


During the meeting, several delegations mentioned the existence of high quota arrear balances.  Those delegations suggested that those balances should be taken into account in the negotiations on a transitional scale.

III.
CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS


The proposals set forth in this document are hereby submitted to the Permanent Council for submission to the Preparatory Committee.

ANNEX I

http://scm.oas.org/pdfs/2006/CP15623E.pdf Proposal by the Delegation of Brazil

ANNEX II

STATEMENT BY THE DELEGATION OF MEXICO

(Presented on January 19, 2006)

Mr. Chair,


Yesterday, a number of delegations approached the delegation of Mexico requesting that we present a proposed scale of quota assessments based on a measurement of capacity to pay according to estimated GDP valuated with the purchasing power parity method.


My delegation had refrained from presenting a final proposal without first agreeing upon parameters and criteria that would address the concerns of all delegations.  In response to the request we received, and without prejudice to studying other possibilities, my delegation developed a proposed quota scale which it could present for consideration at this meeting.  With the proviso that we may subject this proposal to greater technical scrutiny, we are presenting it as a viable approach.  (Attached document is distributed.)


The structure of the quota scale circulated today would be twofold.  A technical component would reflect (by at least 90%) the true capacity to pay of member states.  A negotiated adjustment component (no greater than 10%) would reflect the members’ determination to contribute in an equitable fashion.


To assess the GDP of each country, averages for six years (1999 through 2004) and for three years (2002 through 2004) were obtained.  Then the median of the two periods was calculated.  The sum of the resulting GDPs represents the regional GDP.


The technical component would assign each member country a base quota equal to its share of the regional GDP, with a minimum of 0.020% and a maximum of 59.47%.  A low per capita GDP adjustment would be applied to this base quota.


The discrepancy between 100% and the figure resulting from the adoption of maximum and minimum quotas would be covered by way of a distribution of points among countries whose technical quotas had undergone significant reductions in relation to their current quotas.

Mr. Chair,


The method of calculating the proposed scale is very simple, objective, and transparent.  Data are updated regularly and can be verified at any time.  The quota scale, therefore, could be updated every three years for approval by the OAS General Assembly.  Now I will explain this in more detail.


The method of calculating the quota scale for apportionment of the Organization’s expenses, in keeping with Article 55 of the OAS Charter, would consist of the following elements:

A.
Technical component:  Uses indicators to reflect (by at least 90%) the true capacity to pay of member states:

a.
Statistical averages based on six-year and three-year periods.

b.
Estimates of gross domestic product valuated by the purchasing power parity method (GDP-PPP)

c.
Adjustment for low per capita GDP (up to 80%) (see attachment)

d.
Minimum percentage 0.020%

e.
Maximum percentage 59.47%

B. Adjustment component (up to 10%):  Used to reflect the determination of member states to contribute in an equitable fashion, taking into account:

a. That any method may cause distortions that produce significant changes in the level of quotas of some countries.

b. The need to offset significant quota increases.

c. The express intent not to accept significant quota reductions.

C. Establishment of an inter-American mitigation mechanism for critical cases


This is Mexico’s proposal.  As you have suggested, my delegation can provide further information or answer questions later on.


On the other hand, Mr. Chair,


With respect to the proposal presented by the General Secretariat at the request of various delegations, which is based on the modified traditional method, allow me to reiterate that this method is not acceptable to the Mexican delegation, for reasons already stated.


In any case, as stated by the distinguished delegate from Paraguay in his capacity as Chair of the meeting, the proposal devised according to the traditional method is a policy proposal; my delegation, therefore, is unable to take a position on that proposal.  It might be submitted to the General Assembly for consideration at its special session.

Adjustment for low per capita GDP--PPP


In order to better reflect countries’ capacity to pay, an adjustment for low per capita GDP is applied to the base quota.  This adjustment is a percentage of the difference between a country’s per capita GDP and the average per capita GDP of the region as a whole.  It is proposed that an adjustment of up to 80% be applied.

The formula is to divide the country’s per capita income, minus the regional average per capita GDP, by the regional average per capita GDP.

country’s PC – regional average PC (threshold)

% adjustment for low PC =    -------------------------------------------------------------






regional average PC (threshold)

PC:  per capita GDP


For example, if a country’s per capita GDP is 50% lower than the regional average per capita GDP, it receives a 50% reduction from its base quota.


Reductions are covered by increases (no greater than 80%) for those countries whose per capita GDP exceeds the regional average per capita GDP.  Such increases are assigned according to the level of a country’s per capita GDP.

TABLE COMPARING THE METHOD USED AT THE UN
AND THE METHOD PROPOSED BY MEXICO

	ELEMENTS & CRITERIA OF METHOD USED FOR UN QUOTA SCALE, 2001-2006 PERIOD, APPROVED IN RESOLUTIONS AG/RES/55/5 B-F & AG/RES/55/235 
	ELEMENTS & CRITERIA PROPOSED BY MEXICO FOR OAS

	a.
Statistical averages based on six-year and three-year periods
	Statistical averages based on six-year and three-year periods

	b.
Estimates of gross national product
	Estimates of gross domestic product, valuated by purchasing power parity method (GDP-PPP). Method measures size of economies and makes them comparable.

	c.
Conversion rates based on market exchange rates, except when this causes excessive fluctuations or distortions in income of some member states, in which case exchange rates adjusted to prices or other appropriate conversion rates are applied.
	PPP is based on relative prices of groups of products, allowing GDP valuation in international dollars.  Adjustments for market exchange rates not required.

	d.
Adjustment according to debt burden.
	Not applicable.

	e.
Adjustment for low per capita income (80%), with per capita income limit equal to average per capita GNP of all member states, corresponding to statistical base periods.
	Adjustment for low per capita GDP (up to 80%).  Threshold equivalent to regional average is applied.

	f.
Minimum apportionment 0.001%.
	Minimum apportionment 0.020%.

	g.
Maximum apportionment 0.01% for less developed countries.
	Not applicable.

	h.
Maximum apportionment 22%.
	Maximum apportionment 59.47%.


http://scm.oas.org/pdfs/2006/CP15623EM.pdf   (Table 1)
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STATEMENT BY THE DELEGATION OF BRAZIL

(Presented on January 20, 2006)
Mr. Chair,


The delegation of Brazil would like to take advantage of the closing of this Meeting of Experts to Propose a Revised Scale of Quota Assessments for the Regular Fund of the Organization of American States to make a brief assessment of the negotiating process thus far, so that we may have a clear notion of the stage we have reached.  We believe that we have been able to make great strides during these two days of negotiations, and that it would be useful to have an idea of how much we have accomplished so far.


Throughout the second half of 2005, the OAS member countries endeavored, within the CAAP, to carry out the mandate issued in the budget resolution adopted in Fort Lauderdale.  Several proposals for a revised scale of quota assessments were drawn up by the General Secretariat on the basis of the inputs made by delegations through the Working Group.  As the discussions progressed, the proposals were fine-tuned, with changes made to correct any distortions or imbalances detected.


This work, which would not have been possible without the steadfast efforts of the highly competent General Secretariat staff–and here I would like to express Brazil’s acknowledgement and appreciation for those efforts–resulted in a proposed scale of quota assessments which came to be called the “modified traditional methodology.”


This methodology is a fairly complex formula that incorporates a number of diverse factors, in an attempt to align the percentage distribution with the effective ability to pay of the member states, in keeping with the criteria established under Article 55 of the OAS Charter.  To reduce any distortion that might result from the application of the traditional model, a minimum component and a marginal component were introduced in the calculation of the proposed scale.  With these changes, the modified traditional methodology garnered the support of almost all delegations.


However, some obstacles remained.

Increase in the minimum quota


The proposed increase in the minimum quota, from 0.020% to 0.025%, for example, was discussed at length by the countries affected.  When the delegation of Brazil introduced that proposal in the working group, it explained that what was intended was to have more countries demonstrate their commitment to the Organization’s financial health by accepting to pay a larger quota assessment to the Regular Fund.

Mr. Chair,


In the course of this exercise of exchanging ideas, suggestions, and proposals over the last two days, scant attention was given to the fact that we are taking a giant step in the right direction.  The acceptance of an increase from the current 0.020% to 0.025% by the countries paying the minimum quota is critically important to the successful outcome of our task.  It is a major political commitment undertaken specifically by the smallest contributors–those for whom it will be hardest to contribute more to the Organization, those whose interests and priorities the Organization has a special obligation to try to address and accommodate.


The ability demonstrated by a group of countries that managed to overcome economic difficulties and domestic policies to work together toward a shared goal, namely the establishment of a revised scale of quota assessments whereby the member countries contribute according to their effective ability to pay, should serve as an example for the other delegations.  Brazil would like to state for the record deep appreciation for the bold political gesture and for the show of trust in the capacity of member states to take correct decisions to help improve the financial health of the Organization.

The existence of peaks and valleys in the scale of quota assessments

Mr. Chair,


Another concern that emerged during the deliberations, mentioned repeatedly by the delegate of Costa Rica, Ambassador Rodrigo Sotela, was the existence of drastic “peaks and valleys” in the proposed scale of quota assessments using the modified traditional method.  Other countries also shared this concern, in view of the considerable percentage differences between some countries with the introduction of the revised scale.  For example, the statements made by El Salvador and Chile come to mind.


Brazil was also concerned about these sharp differences between the current and the proposed scale.  We listened carefully to the delegations that said that, along with the new scale, a transitional mechanism should be introduced to lessen the impact of these significant differences.


However, other delegations were not in favor of a mechanism to ease the impact of the new scale even during a transitional period.  The delegation of Mexico noted several times—and quite rightly—that the introduction of a transitional period would merely postpone the impact of the new scale that increased contributions to the Regular Fund to unsustainable levels.  If we should decide to introduce a transitional period–three years, for example–this would simply mean that within three years Mexico's contribution to the Regular Fund would gradually increase to an amount equivalent to about 50% above the percentage now assessed Mexico under the current scale.  As emerged quite clearly from the debates, Mexico considers that result unacceptable, even if fully applied only during subsequent periods.

Mr. Chair,


Brazil is of the view that, under the firm leadership of Ambassador Manuel Maria Cáceres, we have been able to come up with a proposal that addresses Mexico’s concern.  Placing a cap on increases in the individual contributions of member countries, which may not exceed 30% of the current percentage, is a solution that can deal with the concerns of all countries whose quotas would be much higher than the present levels.  It is a creative, highly effective solution that introduces an important political element in the calculation of the revised scale of quota assessments.  The delegation of Brazil believes that a proposal along those lines could enjoy a consensus.


Accordingly, the delegation of Brazil worked with the General Secretariat to prepare a specific proposal, with the percentage distribution based on the modified traditional method, but applying a 30% cap on the increases of those countries whose quota assessments had risen.


Several times during the working group’s deliberations, the delegation of Mexico expressed reservations about the General Secretariat’s proposals, stating that they consisted of mere “mathematical formulas” that Mexico could not accept because they were devoid of any political component.  In Mexico’s opinion, it would not be possible to arrive at a new scale simply through the application of an equation based on cold economic data, without the addition of a flexible political factor.


The delegation of Brazil concurs fully with that assessment.  In fact, any scale adopted will be based on a group of factors, both mathematical and political.  The introduction of a 30% ceiling on quota increases adds a component of political flexibility that is characteristic of a compromise formula, whereby the cold results of mathematical calculations based on economic data are adapted to the political realities of the member countries.  We think that the proposal that is about to be presented will meet these objectives.


To enable the other delegations to assess the proposal, I would like to ask the Chair to allow Mr. Sergio Pino to present it in detail.  After Mr. Pino’s presentation, I would like to continue with some final considerations.

[Presentation by Sergio Pino]

Mr. Chair,


The delegation of Brazil heeded the call of the Secretary General, José Miguel Insulza, in its desire to carry out the mandate entrusted to us.  In this regard, we are prepared to give our full support to the revised scale of quota assessments that has just been presented.


For the reasons I gave above, the delegation of Brazil is of the view that this formula meets the concerns of almost all member countries.  By incorporating a new minimum quota percentage, it demonstrates the renewed political commitment of the smallest contributors to the Organization’s financial health.  By including a 30% cap on percentage increases in Regular Fund quota assessments, it meets the concerns of the member countries that wished to lessen the impact of a new scale on those member countries called upon to contribute more.


The delegation of Brazil believes that the entire process of negotiations–from the efforts of the working group to this meeting of experts–has culminated in the preparation of this proposal.  Accordingly, the delegation of Brazil would like to invite the other member countries who may see their concerns addressed by this proposal to join in the consensus by demonstrating their readiness to accept it.


Thank you very much.
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